
 



 



Translation

Leaflets of the White Rose


IV


	 It is an old saying preached over and over again to children that 
those who don’t obey must learn the hard way. A clever child, however, 
will burn his fingers only once on a hot stove.

	 Over the past weeks, Hitler has scored successes both in Africa 
and in Russia. The consequence was that the optimism on one side, the 
dismay and pessimism on the other side of the population grew at a 
speed incomparable to German lethargy. At all turns, among the 
opponents of Hitler—that is, among the better part of the population—
one heard laments, words of disappointment, and disheartenment, which 
ended not infrequently with the exclamation: “Might Hitler now after 
all..?”

	 Meanwhile, the German offensive against Egypt has come to a 
standstill, Rommel must hold out in a dangerously exposed situation— 
yet the advance in the East continues. This apparent success has been 
bought with such horrific sacrifices that it can no longer be referred 
to as advantageous. We therefore warn against any optimism.

	 Who has counted up the dead, Hitler or Goebbels—most likely 
neither of the two. Thousands fall in Russia every day. It is the 
harvest season, and the reaper is cutting into the ripe crops with 
full force. Grief knocks at the doors of the homeland, and no one is 
there to dry the tears of the mothers. Hitler, however, lies to those 
whose dearest possessions he has stolen and driven to a pointless 
death.

	 Every word that comes out of Hitler’s mouth is a lie: if he says 
peace he means war, and if he utters the name of the Almighty in a 
sacrilegious manner, he means the power of the evil one, the fallen 
angel, Satan. His mouth is the stinking jaws of hell, and his power is 
in essence depraved. The struggle against the National Socialist 
terror state must of course be waged by rational means; yet anyone who 
still doubts the real existence of demonic powers today is far from 
understanding the metaphysical background to this war. Behind the 
concrete aspects, behind that which we can perceive with our senses, 
behind all objective and logical considerations is the irrational 
aspect, i.e. the struggle against the demon, against the emissary of 
the Antichrist. Everywhere and at all times, the demons have lain in 
wait in darkness for the hour when man becomes weak, when he leaves of 
his own accord his position in the divine order founded upon freedom 
by God, when he succumbs to the pressure of the evil one, breaks away 
from the powers of the higher order, and thus, once he has taken the 
first step voluntarily, is driven to the second and third and more and 
more at rapidly accelerating speed—everywhere and at all times of 
direst need, people have risen up, prophets, saints, who had 
maintained their freedom, who pointed to the Only God and with his aid 
admonished the people to repent. Man may be free, but he is 
defenseless against evil without the true God; he is like a ship 
without a rudder, exposed to the storm, like an infant without a 
mother, like a cloud dispersing.

	 Is there, I ask you who are Christian, is there in this struggle 
for the maintenance of your highest goods a hesitation, a game of in-



trigues, a postponement of the decision in the hope that another will 
take up arms to defend you? Did not God himself give you the strength 
and the courage to fight? We must attack evil where it is most 
powerful, and it is most powerful in the power of Hitler.

	 

	 	 “So I returned, and considered all the oppressions that are 
	 done under the sun: and behold the tears of such as were 	 

	 oppressed, and they had no comforter; and on the side of their 

	 oppressors there was power; but they had no comforter. Wherefore  
	 I praised the dead which are already dead more than the living 

	 which are yet alive....” (Ecclesiastes)


	 	 Novalis: “True anarchy is the creative element of religion. 
	 From the destruction of all that is positive, it raises its 

	 glorious head as a new world creator... If Europe were to 	 	 

	 reawaken, if a state of states, a political science of knowledge, 
	 were ahead of us! Should hierarchy, of all things, ....be the 

	 principle of the union of states? ....Blood will flow across 

	 Europe until the nations become aware of their terrible insanity, 

	 which drives them around in circles, until, affected and soothed 

	 by holy music, they step up to former altars in a colorful mix, 

	 attempt works of peace, and a great festival of peace is 

	 celebrated with heated tears on the smoking fields of battle.  
	 Only religion can reawaken Europe and secure international law 

	 and visibly install Christendom on earth with a new magnificence 

	 in its office of making peace.”


	 We must point out most expressly that the White Rose is not in 
the pay of any foreign power. Although we know that the National 
Socialist power must be broken by military means, we seek to achieve a 
renewal of the severely wounded German spirit from within. This 
reincarnation must, however, be pre ceded by the clear recognition of 
all guilt that the German people has taken upon itself, and a ruthless 
struggle against Hitler and his all too many stooges, party members, 
quislings, etc. With all possible brutality, the rift between the 
better part of the population and all that is linked to National 
Socialism must be torn open. No punishment on earth would be just 
enough for the deeds of Hitler and his followers. Yet out of love for 
coming generations, an example must be set after the end of the war, 
so that no one shall ever feel even the slightest inclination to 
attempt similar deeds again. Don’t forget even the minor villains of 
this system; remember their names so that none may get away! They 
should not succeed in changing allegiances at the last minute after 
all these terrible deeds and pretending nothing happened!


	 For your reassurance, we would like to add that the addresses of 
the readers of the White Rose are not set down in writing anywhere. 
The addresses are chosen at random from address books.


	 We will not keep silent; we are your guilty conscience; the White 
Rose will not leave you in peace!


Please duplicate and pass on!


